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EDITORIAL 

Useful Local Info 

Did you know that we have Websites for the 
Village and also for the Village Hall? 

www.hawkesburyupton.com and  
www.village-hall.org 

You can use these websites to:� 
• Check the Hall & Village calendars  
• Book the Hall online 

• View the Hall & Parish Council minutes 

• View past editions of this magazine 

• Link to many other village organisations 

• and much more. 

Fiona writes:   

Welcome to the August 2012 issue of Hawkesbury Parish News. 

I’m typing this, sitting on a picnic bench outside a beach café on the Pembrokeshire coast 
— a break at long last! Not only am I making the most of the sunshine, but also the café’s 

free wifi connection to pick up all the parish mag emails. Unfortunately, the only way I can see the screen 
outdoors is to put my laptop inside a large shopping bag and stick my head inside. Despite the curious and 
amused looks from passers-by and waitresses alike, it does the trick! You wouldn’t believe some of the bizarre 
things required to get the mag out some months! 

Arriving back from west Wales with a suntan has prompted much mirth, but we definitely enjoyed much better 
weather than expected and had a fantastic week of walks on the beach with the dog, great local food and a 
welcome catch-up on sleep! Now I feel ready for all that August brings in Hawkesbury! First comes the 23rd 
Hawkesbury Open Golf Championship on the 4th , with banter and laughter all day, along with the money 
raised going to a worth cause. The 127th Hawkesbury Show takes place on the 25th and given the trying 
weather conditions this year, will be a challenge for any entrant! If in doubt, go for it and enter whatever you 
have — this year you could just be lucky! This year’s Sunday Evening in the Marquee should also be a 
fantastic family night out. The line-up includes a local Hawkesbury band, The Mangledwurzels (the Wurzels 
tribute band) and Pop of Ages the ultimate party band, to dance the night away! Full details are in this issue — 
hope to see you all there! 

Deadline for copy for the September edition is 15th August 2012. 
Please send it in as early as you can!  

Hawkesbury Village Shop 
Opening Times 

Monday - Saturday - 8am-6pm 
Sunday - 8am-12:30pm 

High St, Hawkesbury Upton. Tel: 238639 

Hawkesbury Post Office 
Opening Times 

Mon & Fri: 9am-2pm  Thurs: 9am-1pm 
Tues, Wed & Sat: 9am-12pm 

Back Street, Hawkesbury Upton, GL9 1BB   
Tel: 01454 238341 

Postal Collection (opposite shop)  
Mon-Fri:  4:45pm / Sat:  10:30am 



Next Parish Council Meeting 

The next Parish Council meeting 
will be on Mon 3rd September 

2012, 7.30pm in the Village Hall. 

 

 KLEEN & 

GREEN  
Professional 

cleaners 

who care 

�Domestic and Commercial 

cleaning–daily/weekly/one off    

� All staff police checked, fully 

trained, fully insured                                 

� Local, reliable, friendly           

� Ironing service                         

� Competitive rates  
 

 Tel: Sarah 01454 851487 

        Christine 07900 831967 

 

SELF-CATERING COTTAGES 
ON INGLESTONE COMMON 

 

Having a family do or some building work? 
 

There are a number of self-catering cottages 
available, accommodating from 1 – 14 people. 

 

Ring Hazel on 01454 299227 for details  
or view on www.cotswoldedgecottages.com  

Yoga classes  

with Joan Boulton every Thursday morning 
at the Methodist School Room 10-11.30am. 

£6 a session. 

All ages and abilities welcome. 
For more details call 01454 238411 

DATES FOR YOUR DIARYDATES FOR YOUR DIARYDATES FOR YOUR DIARYDATES FOR YOUR DIARY    

Coffee Mornings 
Coffee Mornings take place on Mondays  
from 10am - 11.30am. 

At Peggy Woffenden’s house 

Tea, Coffee and a biscuit or two for 50p.   
All welcome.  

Evergreens 

14th August 2012 

“Movie Musical Magic” with  

Terry Merritt-Smith  

At the Village Hall, 2:30pm 

If you would like to come along and  
need a lift please give me a ring. 

Mandy 01454 261436 

Mobile Library  
Times & Dates  

6th & 20th August 2012 

Hawkesbury Village Hall         2.35 - 3.00 

Hawkesbury War memorial   3.05 – 3.20 

Hawkesbury Highfields           3.25 – 3.40 

Library 

Hawkesbury Open Golf Society 

23rd Annual  
Hawkesbury Open 
Golf Tournament 

 

Saturday 4th August 2012 
at Cannons Court Golf Club 

Breakfast at 8:30am 
Tee off at 10am 

Presentation in the evening  
in the Beaufort Arms garden 

Hawkesbury Show 
Trophies and Cups 

 

Could all trophy and cup winners from last year’s 
show please return them to Hawkesbury Shop by  

Friday 10th August 

so that they may be cleaned and polished  
ready for Show 2012? Thank you! 

Sue Manfield-Cox 

HAWKESBURY PRIMARY 

SCHOOL  PTA 

Annual General Meeting 

Tuesday 18th September  

at 8pm.  

Venue details will be announced  

at the start of term. 

Pop the date in your diary now! 

Harvest Home Auction 
at  

The Beaufort Arms 

(in the Skittle Alley) 

Saturday 8th September 

at 8:00p.m. 

All proceeds to the Senior Citizens’ Fund 

All spare produce very gratefully received. 



PEGASUS 
HEATING AND PLUMBING 

OFTEC Registered C8787  
GAS SAFE GAS INSTALLER  No 68606 

♦ Oil, Gas and Solid Fuel 

♦ Installations and Repairs 

♦ Bathrooms and Kitchens 

♦ Domestic and Commercial 

♦ Lead work specialist 

ALL WORK GUARANTEED 

Tel 01454 327708 Mobile 07860 471232 

SEVERN VIEW FARMSEVERN VIEW FARMSEVERN VIEW FARMSEVERN VIEW FARM
Sold on Taste 

Boarding CatteryBoarding CatteryBoarding CatteryBoarding Cattery    
01454 29947101454 29947101454 29947101454 299471    

Warm, comfortable, secure holiday Warm, comfortable, secure holiday Warm, comfortable, secure holiday Warm, comfortable, secure holiday 
accommodation for cats.accommodation for cats.accommodation for cats.accommodation for cats. 

Special diets and medicines 

catered for 

Open Saturdays and Sundays 

- 10am to 4pm. 

Good, tasty organic food from our Good, tasty organic food from our Good, tasty organic food from our Good, tasty organic food from our 
farm on Inglestone Commonfarm on Inglestone Commonfarm on Inglestone Commonfarm on Inglestone Common. 

SEVERN VIEW FARMSEVERN VIEW FARMSEVERN VIEW FARMSEVERN VIEW FARM
Sold on Taste 

Organic Farm ShopOrganic Farm ShopOrganic Farm ShopOrganic Farm Shop    
01454 29923601454 29923601454 29923601454 299236    

Hawkesbury CE VC Primary SchoolHawkesbury CE VC Primary SchoolHawkesbury CE VC Primary SchoolHawkesbury CE VC Primary School    

My name is Katie Merritt and I am a year six student at Hawkesbury Primary School. I have 
been picked out of a hat to be Head teacher for the day. I am going to give you a report of 
the month. 

Hawkesbury Show 

All of our classes have been creating pieces of art work and handwriting for the Hawkesbury 
Show. Robin class have been doing painting. The other classes are doing something 
different. Everyone at Hawkesbury cannot wait for the Hawkesbury show! 

Head for the day 

I was very proud to be ‘Head for the Day’, everyone was so nice to me and called me Miss 
Merritt; it was so fun! The only problem was I had so much work to do. First I had to do a 
Learning Walk with 2 governors, Mr O’Brien and Mrs Bendry, organise the whole years 
house points, then go out to play, then type the Parish Magazine article, then meeting with 
the Chair of Governors and it goes on! 

Sports day 

Mrs Lewis must have had a senior moment when she wrote about Sports Day in last 
months’ magazine because unfortunately Sports day has been cancelled twice because of 
the weather. Sports day not being on has made lots of children sad because everyone at 
Hawkesbury loves sports day especially some of our really athletic children.  However we 
have had a brilliant term visiting other schools for our Cotswold Cluster Olympic games. 

Lower Woods 

Hawk class had a great fun day out in Lower Woods. We had instructors, they were called 
Ellie and Julie. Ellie and Julie did a brilliant job of explaining and telling us about Lower 
Woods and all the wildlife and nature there. They told us all about the past and the hopes 
for the future. We have created leaflets and information pages that will be displayed at the 
Hawkesbury Show. 

Activity week 

Hawk class recently visited Viney Hill in the Forest of Dean. We did lots of cool activities like 
crate stacking, canoeing, wild walks and low ropes. It was lovely staying there; the 
bedrooms were well looked after and they had a little bonfire place where we toasted 
marshmallows. 

Leavers service 

The year six leavers service was very emotional for everyone we had the whole hall in 
tears! Hawkesbury is a great school and that is why we will miss them very much it is very 
sad to say goodbye but we are all looking forward to our bigger school.    

Enjoy, achieve, believe.Enjoy, achieve, believe.Enjoy, achieve, believe.Enjoy, achieve, believe.  



Would you like cash for something round the home  
that you no longer want/need/like? 

Well, why not try eBay? 

No eBay account? That’s no problem. 

I have been active on eBay since 2001 and have a 100% positive feedback from 
over 600 deals. For a percentage I will deal with everything including taking photos 
of the item, setting up the auction on the eBay website, dealing with any queries 

from buyers, receiving the sale proceeds and posting off the item for you. 

Some items might attract a better price at a local auction house, and dealing with 
this is another service I can offer  

You can set the starting price and if required, set a reserve price. 

Any questions, call me on 238778, email me at mickbendeaux@hotmail.com  
or come and see me at 20 Birgage Road  

We are nearing the end of the summer term at Hawkesbury Preschool, and what a successful 

year it has been.  We welcomed Miranda to our team in April; Gemma had a beautiful baby girl 

and we are delighted to welcome so many new faces to our Pre-school. Thank you so much to all 

our playleaders for their hard work and commitment over the past year 

We may not have had the opportunity to spend many days in the park but this hasn’t dampened 

the children’s spirit. They have been busy building a campsite indoors complete with sleeping 

bags and a pretend campfire. Pre-school sports day was a huge success. The children had great 

fun and the parents were invited to join us for a picnic at the end of the session. At the end of 

term we organised a pre-school trip to Slimbridge and all the children agreed it was a great day 

out. 

This term, those starting school in September have joined the pupils at Hawkesbury Primary 

school for their first cooked school lunch and experienced playtime in the school playground.  The 

children all agreed that school lunches were ‘yummy!’  It was wonderful to see how confident and 

happy the new starters were in the larger school environment, having become familiarised with 

‘big school’ from our frequent trips to use the gym, playground and garden area.   

This term we have been selling ice creams on Fridays after school (with optional flake) at the 

playground next to the village hall.  We also have our fantastic Family Supper Recipe Books 

AVAILABLE NOW! They are £3 each OR bargain special offer - two for £5! 

It just remains for us to say goodbye and good luck to all the children who are leaving to start 

school in September. 

Good Luck to … 

 

 

 

 

From the playleaders and all your friends at Hawkesbury Preschool! 

For more information on our preschool please take a look at our website:  

www.hawkesburypreschool.org.uk 

• Archie 

• Edie 

• Emma 

• Keira 

• Leo 

• Oliver 

• Rianna 

• Yasmin 

Hawkesbury Show Raffle Tickets 
This year four teenagers from the village — Will, Cameron, Libby and Katie — will be going door-to-
door selling raffle tickets in the run up to Hawkesbury Show. 

All four are busy raising funds for their World Challenge trips this year. As part of their fundraising, 
they will have a stall at Hawkesbury Show. Please go along and support their efforts on the day! 

P.S. If you have a non-perishable item that could help towards the luxury hamper prize, let us know 
at raffle@hawkesburyupton.com or call 238 897.  We can collect items if necessary.   Thank you. 



B.H. COLE & SON LIMITED  
 Tel: 01454 238896 or mobile: 07970 911412  

 

♦  NHBC Registered Housebuilders 

♦  New Housebuilding 

♦  Extensions & Conservatories 

♦  Renovation & Refurbishment 

♦  Patios, Paths, Walls & Landscaping 

♦  Natural Cotswold Stone Walling a speciality 

BUILDER’S RUBBLE, DEBRIS,  

GARDEN WASTE… 
 

Any old junk cleared and hauled away 

I can do the job at less than it would cost to hire a skip… 
AND you don’t have to load it! 

 

Call TOM COLE on 01454 238896 
MOBILE: 07970 911412 

3EWS FROM HAWKESBURY PRIMARY SCHOOL PTA 

A big thank you to everyone who came along to the PTA Summer Fair last month. We’re still working out what 

the profit was, but we are sure that everyone who came had a great time, despite the weather. It was a great way to 

finish a fun and busy year of fundraising events, every one of which has benefited every child in our wonderful 

village school. 

We’re now looking forward to welcoming all the new children (and their parents and carers!)  in September. We 

hope you will all want to get involved with the PTA. Our events are a great way to get to know the school better 

and to meet other parents too – and are meetings are good fun too! 

Kicking off the new term will be our Annual General Meeting on Tuesday 18th September at 8pm. Venue details 

will be announced at the start of term, but put the date in your diary now and plan to join us for a relaxing social 

evening getting to know each other and dreaming up ideas for the new school year. 

And in the meantime, have a great summer holiday! 

For more information please visit our website:      www.hawkesburyprimaryschoolpta.com  

Debbie Young, PTA Secretary 

Tel 01454 238401        Email debbiehawkesbury@googlemail.com 

Hawkesbury After School Club 

 
Monday to Thursday 

2.30 to 6pm 

All children from Hawkesbury and neighbouring schools are welcome to come along and enjoy our activities.  
We aim to provide quality childcare at an affordable price and to offer a place where children can play freely and 
interact socially in the care of trained playwork staff. 

If you book regular sessions in advance the price is £9 for your first child and £6 for each sibling. If you would 
like to book your child in for a one off session, the cost is £10 per session for the first child with siblings costing 
£7. These sessions are subject to availability. 

All sessions can be booked by either dropping in to a session and having a chat with Louisa, our senior 
playworker, calling the ASC mobile on 07527 224741 during club hours, or call the school office during school 
hours. 

If you would like to know more about After School Club call me, Kim Anderson on 01454 238799 and I will be 
happy to help. 

A Thought 

By Ann Harris 

 

A wise man said one day to me 

“Be sure you understand, 

When you need help, if you have faith 

God will take your hand” 

Wanted 
Does anyone have an old laptop they no longer 

require, that could be put to good use by 
Hawkesbury Cricket Club? 

It doesn’t need to be high spec. We would just 
like to be able to use it to run some cricket 

scoring software on it.  Please contact Dick on 
238 897 if you can help. Thank you! 



A.J. MORGAN FARM PRODUCE 
France Lane Farm Tel: 01454 238215   

Traditionally reared pork & lamb, Free Range Eggs 
Home produced dry cured bacon, ham, gammon, Salami, Chorizo,  

Hawkesbury Faggots, Black Pudding, 1/4lb beefburgers, 
Various flavour sausages, including NEW Spicy Chilli 

All home made in our five star premises. 

Only cooking for one?  Did you know - you can buy just one sausage, one 
faggot, one slice of ham, one rasher of bacon & even one egg if you want to! 

Last minute BBQ? Unexpected guests to feed? 
Shop Officially Closed? Don’t worry just call in, or ring us! 

Karen 07929 947149 or Andrew 07973 137799.  

 
 

Fencing, Tree Surgery, XC courses,  

Landscape Gardening, and Fire Wood 
 

Miles Batten   07866486808 

Giles Bleaken   07976562323 

Website:   www.m-g.org.uk 

Email:    miles@m-g.org.uk 

Based at Upper Chalkley Farm, Horton 

Other jobs available upon request 

COUNTRYSIDE DEVELOPMENTCOUNTRYSIDE DEVELOPMENTCOUNTRYSIDE DEVELOPMENTCOUNTRYSIDE DEVELOPMENT    M 
G 

THE CURSE OF GUIDE-A-PHOBIA    

By Alan C.Porter  

I feel the time has come for me to step out of the closet and reveal my shameful secret. I am or was a 
closet guide-a-phobic, but no longer, confession frees the soul and I can now walk with my head held 
high. 

    I tried looking up guide-a-phobia in the dictionary, but it doesn’t appear to exist so I could be the first. 
What is it? I hear you say. It’s a chronic fear of guided tours! 

    I’ve dodged and avoided such wordy, finger pointing lectures all over the world and in National Trust 
properties up and down the country. 

    I don’t know what causes this condition, but as soon as a well meaning guide starts his or hers’ well 
rehearsed speech, my brain shuts down. Facts flow in one ear and straight out of the other leaving no 
educational residue to later recall in a moment of erudite conversation. 

    As soon as the lips part I’m gone like a rat up a drainpipe, metaphorical fingers in ears in case a 
single sentence of historical fact sends me to sleep. 

    I prefer to do my own thing, find my own way around with camera in hand looking for shapes and 
colours without excessive verbosity taking away the magic of the discovery. 

    It could be that I’m a twerp but am I alone in my “twerpiness.” Am I the only guide-a-phobic in the 
world?  

  1st Hawkesbury Guides 
 
On the weekend of the 29th June, 12 of our Guides took part in the Malvern Challenge, a 
fantastic weekend, with a 7 mile activity hike on the Saturday, sports, crafts, entertainment 

and on the Sunday a brilliant fun fair, organised for Guides and Scouts-nearly 3000 took part!-506 
teams in all. 

We had 3 teams that entered who were tested, not only on their map reading, first aid and rifle shooting 
skills, but also how they worked together as a team. 

Their results were as follows: 

MA Team-41st 
MC Team-367th 
MB Team-454th 

Well done to all of you! 

A couple of the girls wanted to share their thoughts of the weekend with you.... 

“Overall the camp was great. The rides were amazing, I went on the Supersar ride for the first time. 
The walk killed me, but it was a laugh!” 

“We really enjoyed the Malvern Challenge that took place near Cheltenham. 

On Saturday we went on a 7 mile hike and along the way completed challenges. It was great. Also the 
weather was just right! 

On Sunday there was a fair ground which was really good fun. 

It was an all round amazing weekend!” 



����������������TILING SERVICE���������������� 
Professional tiling at competitive prices 

Friendly, reliable, courteous service 

For a free quotation, please contact  

Peter at Artisan Tiling 
0796 0645893      artisantiling123@aol.com 

Beaufort Minibuses & Taxis Ltd 
4 6 8 16 24 seats 

 

Specialists in Disabled Transport 

Accounts Welcome 

Advanced bookings only –  

call Andy on 01454 313721 

beauforttaxis@aol.com 

 

THE BEAUFORT BUREAU LTD 

NEEDS YOU! 
The Beaufort Bureau is a community co-operative providing office services  

based in Hawkesbury Upton 
 

The Beaufort Bureau was founded in 1992 with the help of the Co-operative Development Agency, Bristol.  There 
were many newcomers to the village at that time and one of its main aims was to help women returners back to 

work. In 1997 Sam Allen, Micheline Munro and Jenny Harris took over as Directors from the original members, 

who included Claire Axel-Berg, Jane Beeley, Mick Bendeaux, Gill Carey and Alison Sauro. 
 

Since then the Bureau has expanded and has won awards for its work within the community. It has provided a 
wide range of services to a variety of businesses and individuals within the village as well as to companies 

throughout S. Glos. and Bristol.   Services ranged from photocopying to translation, and in time expanded to 
include IT training and careers advice and guidance for adults.  However, the Beaufort Bureau’s friendly and 

ethical approach has not changed and the present Directors are firm advocates of lifelong learning and its 

promotion and development within the community. 
 

After fifteen years, the current Directors would like to stand down and pass on the Company to new and 
enthusiastic members/directors who would be prepared to retain its ethical and community basis yet carry it 

forward into the twenty first century. 

 
If you would like more information or to express an interest please contact:  

Sam 01454 238417, Micheline 238174 or Jenny on 238411 
or email harris@backst.freeserve.co.uk 

HAWKESBURY CRICKET CLUB  

INVITE YOU ALL TO THEIR END OF SEASON BASH  
 

Please come and join us for our End of Season Bash -  

Gorgeous 3 course meal and party music for only £25/head.  
 

Saturday 15th September  
starts 7.30pm prompt  

@ the Village Hall  

 
It will be great to see YOU!  

 
Please let Anne Weston or Martin Gardener know  

if you would like tickets. 



LYNN'S DRIVING SCHOOL 

GRADE 5 female driving instructor. 

Weekly lessons or intensive courses. 

I have a Nissan Micra which is easy to drive. 

Pass plus registered. 

Excellent 1
st
 time pass rate. 

For further details please contact... 

01454 219101 or 07919410064  
or lynnie1000@hotmail.com 

Steve Green Photography 

Family portraits in your own home 

1 hour sitting inc. FREE print - £30 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

t. 07580 130763 or 01454 238022 

e. steve@steve-green-photography.co.uk 

w. www.steve-green-photography.co.uk 

Meetings are held at 8pm on the 4th Monday of the month in the Methodist Hall in Back Street. 

I’m writing this in mid July when the rain is lashing down like the days of Noah’s flood and the wind is unwinding 
the runner beans as they struggle to climb the canes. It’s a good job that we don’t rely on our veg patch for all our 
food because come autumn we would both be as skinny as size 0 fashion models. Yet I recall when Titchmarsh 
was wittering on about how we should rip up our herbaceous borders and plant cacti because the Met Office was 
warning that we were soon going to be living in a hot, dry Mediterranean climate. In the ‘BBQ summer’ I visited 
Kew Gardens and noted that the plants in their Mediterranean gardens were a bit worse for wear due to the over-
liberal rainfall. That went well didn’t it? Unfortunately the Met Office continue to get it wrong, as their 3 month 
outlook on 23 March this year attests - "The forecast for average UK rainfall slightly favours drier than average 
conditions for April-May-June as a whole, and also slightly favours April being the driest of the 3 months”. That 
also went well didn’t it? April was the wettest for 100 years! A well known airline owner once said of the Met Office 
– “These people can’t tell us what the weather will be next Tuesday but they can predict with absolute precision 
what the global temperature will be in 100 years time. It’s a crock of horse’s ordure”. (Actually it was a little less 
polite than that). I reckon it’s time that the NMO forecasters consulted that guy who foretells the weather by 
talking to snails or perhaps they should learn to read bones. It’s not that the weather would have been any better 
this year but I might not have bought that all-in-one pink lacy sunsuit. 

FYI – In Hawkesbury Upton I recorded rainfall from 1 January to 31 March at 148mm (~6”), 1 April to 14 July at 
533mm (~21”). Year 2011 we had 836mm (~33”) in total. 

Speakers for the near future are: 

Monday 24th September - Peter Jones – The Night Garden. 
Monday 22nd October - D. Cramp – Wildlife in the Garden. 
Monday 26th November – Mr Hargreaves – Gardens of Gloucestershire. 

Terry Truebody (01454 238364).  

    

    

    

TROWEL & ERRORTROWEL & ERRORTROWEL & ERRORTROWEL & ERROR 

HAWKESBURY GARDENING CLUB 

www.hawkesburywww.hawkesburywww.hawkesburywww.hawkesbury----gardeninggardeninggardeninggardening----club.org.ukclub.org.ukclub.org.ukclub.org.uk 

Hawksnest Skate Park Appeal News  

Fantastic news – we’ve just been awarded a £7,000 grant from South 
Gloucestershire Environmental Body. South Gloucestershire Environmental Body 
(SGEB) distributes grants from the Harnhill Landfill site, which closed in 2003. It 
is a joint venture with South Gloucestershire Council; the Board of Directors 
consists of local councillors and independent volunteers from across the district. 
Meetings are quarterly and directors/trustees are assigned to visit and monitor 

projects receiving grants. SGEB allocates modest funding to community groups wishing to make 
environmental improvements to public amenities, biodiversity, conservation or heritage projects. 

This takes our total so far to an amazing £48,431 – just £7,796 short of our final target (the very 
specific but untidy number of £56,227!) If you have any ideas of how we can pass this final hurdle, 
please do send them our way. As ever, all donations and ideas will be very gratefully received.  

Here’s hoping that it’s not long at all now until the children and young people of Hawkesbury Upton 
can be enjoying their very own skate park.  

Fore more information please visit our website: www.hawkesburyskatepark.com 

Follow us on Facebook at: https://www.facebook.com/HawkesburySkateParkAppeal  



 

 
 

Charity number 1013170   Ofsted Registered 136003   

Hawkesbury Village Hall 

Mon, Wed, Thurs & Fri 8.45 - 11.45am 

All children are welcome  

from two years old 

Please contact us on  

07989 484 774 

Show and Tell  

Last night I had a terrible nightmare. I was 

in the marquee at the Hawkesbury Show when I 

realised I’d forgotten to put in any entries. There 

I was in a tent full of exhibits and none of them 

bore my exhibitor number. 

Speaking as a past prize winner, this 

dilemma doesn’t bear thinking about. Okay, so 

most of my prizes have been in dubious 

categories such as the odd-shaped vegetable (it 

was a tomato – don’t ask!) Our hen’s egg entry 

was also interesting. In our first year of poultry 

keeping, we assumed that eggs were judged only 

on size and colour. For weeks we saved our 

hens’ biggest and brownest. We didn’t realise 

they’d be cracking them open. Six week old eggs 

and a hot show tent are not a good combination. 

Bad eggs aside, Hawkesbury Show 

demonstrates our community at its best, 

bringing together old and young alike.  

And I mean at its best. Judges of 

unparalleled skill and experience ensure the high 

quality is maintained. A few years ago, when I 

was on the Show Committee, I attended a 

meeting at which the onion judge was present. 

He’d travelled from afar to share his knowledge. 

He produced from his pocket a set of silver rings, 

specifically made to check the size of onions. 

They’d been passed to him from his father. As he 

was well into retirement, I reckon the rings had 

been in use for nearly a century. We were in 

awe.   

But don’t let the judges’ high standards put 

you off submitting an entry. The ultimate prize is 

not the individual’s red rosette, but one we can 

all share: a tent full of produce and crafts, 

representing just about everyone in the village. 

So not like my nightmare at all, then.  

Happy Show Day, everyone!  

Debbie Young’s online blog is at 

www.youngbyname.me 

The Secret Studio 
Beautiful creations made for you 

 

From our Studio in Petty France we sell hand-painted furniture and 
home & garden accessories. Furniture commissions also taken. 

 

Open Tuesdays & Thursdays 10am-4pm 
 

www.thesecretstudio.co.uk 
 

Ella M: 07976 952426    Jane: 07766 712066 

Spotted in the Sunday Telegraph, 15/07/2012 

Snail fanciers to slug it out at village show 

Growers sick of seeing their vegetables devoured by 
the wet summer’s plague of snails and slugs are using 
the pests to their advantage. 
Organisers of the village show in Thruxton, Hants, 
have added new categories for “largest slug” and 
“heaviest snail”. 
John Davies, the organiser said: “Because everything 
is so wet, everybody’s gardens are full of snails.” 
The specimens will be kept well away from the other 
show categories, which include longest runner bean 
and biggest marrows. 

With the above article in mind, this year has 

definitely been a very “challenging” year for 

gardeners and growers. 

Simply getting the grass cut has been an art in 

itself!  Playing a waiting game for the grass to dry 

out enough to cut, but not leaving it long enough for 

the next downpour to start has become a finely 

honed skill this summer. 

So...when it comes to producing flowers, fruit and 

veg for Hawkesbury Show 2012, we are all effectively 

in the same boat. The excess rain, lower 

temperatures and lack of sunshine will have 

affected everyone’s efforts this year. 

All I can say, as a result, is that 

whatever you have, just enter it. 

For many years, we have entered 

whatever produce we have that 

happens to be ready that week. 

Placing our six best runner beans 

in the correct class and shuffling away rapidly 

before anyone can compare them to the enormous, 

poker-straight specimens already on the table has 

become a skill! This year, we could just have a 

glimmer of a chance...!  If not, our efforts will just go 

to emphasise how good the other entries are!  

And, no matter what the result, I’ll still enjoy 

tucking into a plate of our home-grown veg for  

tea! 
       Ed. 



TOLL  HOUSE  CLI3IC 
 

Freephone 0800 0936 362   Telephone  01454 32 22 32 

www.tollhouseclinic.co.uk 

47 Horse Street, Chipping Sodbury, BS37 6DA 

� Physiotherapy 

� Homeopathy 

� Podiatry 

� Chiropody 

� Chiropractic 

� Aromatherapy 

� Reflexology 

� Acupuncture 

� Holistic Massage 

� Sports massage 

� Nutritional Advice 

� Pilates Exercise Classes 

Hawkesbury Show 
A few ideas on selection and presentation of entries for the show, hopefully to encourage and help the 

newcomer to showing. 

General 

The first priority is to ensure that the entry conforms exactly to the schedule. As the only entrant for the sweet 

pepper class some years ago, I  could reasonably have expected a good result. I didn't win anything because I 

neglected to put the peppers on a cardboard plate, as required in the schedule, which shows that the simplest 

omission can result in failure. The entries should be clean and fresh in their appearance, and match up in shape 

and size. If a particularly good specimen is grown, it has no value as an entry if it doesn't match up with the 

others in its set. Whilst all judges have their own likes and dislikes ( which never match up with one's own 

unless one wins), they all have the same basic rules to work to. 

Fruit and vegetables 

The criteria by which these classes are judged, are shape, size, condition, and similarity. Most vegetables need to 

be washed prior to exhibition, but some fruit and vegetables such as tomatoes and peas have a " bloom " on the 

skin which is left intact. The roots of most root crops such as parsnips, carrots, beetroots, and 

turnips are left, but tops are trimmed where the schedule requires. If tomatoes are entered, 

the calyx should be left intact ( this is the star-shaped part that attaches the tomato to the 

stem), as should the flower on the end of a cucumber if it  still remains. For the newcomer to 

showing, it is often a good idea not to arrive at the tent too early, so that other 

peoples' presentation can be seen by the new entrant, and a few ideas gained. 

Flowers 

The major judging criteria are similar for flowers as  for fruit and vegetables, ie., shape,  condition 

and similarity, but naturally there are some other considerations. A flower should be about 80% 

mature when shown, looking as though it still has some potential, and it should be born in mind that 

it might stand in it's vase of water for 3 or 4 hours , so if it's not in good shape, it won't stand until 

judging. It is a good idea to cut flowers the night before show, and stand them in water in order that 

they can have a good drink, and be in tip-top condition. If pom-pom dahlias are to be shown, they 

have a size restriction, which means they need to be measured after standing all night, as they can 

have got slightly bigger by morning. When cutting flowers, it should be a priority to think about balance 

between stem length and flower head size. 

The same principles of balance should be considered when setting up flowers in the vase, and if it looks 

balanced to the competitor, it will probably look the same to the judge. As a final thought, it is always wise to 

take spare flower as it is very easy to snap a stem when setting up a vase. 

Pot plants 

Pot plants  require different considerations in their preparation for show. The plants should all be given a good 

watering prior to entry as the show tent can become very warm  during the day of show, and plants can easily 

dry out and flag. Flowering entries should be  dead-headed, and debris and damaged foliage should be removed 

from all pot plants. A light dusting of fresh compost on the surface of the pot can help the appearance 

considerably and the pot itself should be wiped over before placing on the bench. In selecting the best plant for 

entry, it should be remembered that a plant will be judged from all sides so the principles of balance are once 

more important. 

In closing, I would ask you all to bear in mind, that without entries there is no show and the newcomer would 

soon discover that it's much more fun when you are involved  

Brian Noble 



EEZEEFLOW  

DRAIN CLEARANCE 
Drainage problems – private and 

domestic  
NO JOB TOO SMALL 

Regional Coverage 
 

CENTRAL OFFICE  
PHONE: 01454 238200   

FREEPHONE: 0800 3893037 
FAX: 01454 238713 

 

Pest Problems 
If wasps are a nuisance and 
bugs are bugging you -   

 

Ring Hazel on 
01454 299227 
To solve your 
pest problems 

CORNWALL 2012 
Directly adjacent to the North 
Coast footpath, our stunning 
apartment is again available to 
rent. With 2 bedrooms/bathrooms 
it is our special retreat and has  
all the comforts of home. 

Phone Chris on 07931 584810 for 
details. 

The 23rd Annual 

Hawkesbury Open Golf Tournament 

on Saturday 4th August 2012 

at Cannons Court Golf Club 

Breakfast at 8:30am 

Tee off at 10am 

(signalled by the Vernon Chappell ceremonial rocket launch…) 

Presentation in the evening in the Beaufort Arms garden 

Barbecue and entertainment — all proceeds to charity. 

The Butt Boys strictly adhering to the 2012 tournament dress code...The Butt Boys strictly adhering to the 2012 tournament dress code...The Butt Boys strictly adhering to the 2012 tournament dress code...The Butt Boys strictly adhering to the 2012 tournament dress code...    



                           
 

BRILLIA3T WHITE 

DECORATI3G 
Professionals too expensive!!! 

  THI3K AGAI3! 
 

I am experienced, fully insured 

and offer great value in decorating. 
 

For Free Advice & Estimate 
Contact Jackie White- 

01454 238555    [mob: 07805 266520] 
 

 

 
 

Ever Dreamt of Escaping the Rat Race  
and Running your own Smallholding? 

We provide a range of one-day courses on smallholding or 
livestock topics.  We start from the basics—no knowledge 

needed; all questions welcomed! 

Courses: Bees for Beginners; Sheep for Beginners; 
Smallholder Taster Days; Starting with Hens & Ducks 

Contact:  Jules Moore on 01454 415296 
www.mumbleysfarmhouse.co.uk 

“ Complete Beginners”“ Complete Beginners”“ Complete Beginners”“ Complete Beginners”    

Jack the Hawkesbury Plain Cat 
 

It was sad to hear that Jack, the cat we affectionately called ‘The 
Hawkesbury Plain cat’ had died. 
 
He will be remembered for his liking to be around people.  He would sit in 
the bus shelter with us commuters, waiting for the bus, sitting in line, 
purring and kneading with his paws, just listening to the conversation. 
 
Bette Belding recalls how, on a Remembrance Day service at the war 
memorial, Jack was there with everyone, listening to the service, just 
wanting to be there. When it was over, he departed home with everyone else – his duty done. 
 
I remembered him with all the children at the same spot when they were doing their cycling 
proficiency test.  He sat listening to the talk then followed them to the bus shelter to watch! 
 

Jack had a special affinity with Neil and the shop and could always be seen sitting in the window, pleased to see 

everyone.  He became part of the scene, children loved him.  The Fox Inn was another venue, he would join 

patrons, sitting on the seat beside them, purring and kneading as usual.  He reminded me of a cat in James 

Herriot’s book of cats, about the cat who loved to go to meetings. 

 
I shall miss this lovely natured black cat, as his owner Lynn will do, but he brought pleasure to a lot of 
people because of his affectionate nature. At seventeen, his health deteriorated and decisions had to 
be made – but for the best reasons.  RIP little Jack, you’ll be thought of a lot by me, a cat lover, 
always. 
 
Glenys Hunter 

The Mariner’s Compass (1187) 
The Slide Rule (1621) 
The Match (1680) 
The Chronometer (1735) 
The Sandwich (1760) 
The Modern Flush Toilet (1775) 
The Power Loom (1785) 
Gas Lighting (1792) 
The Locomotive (1804) 
The Photographic Lens (1812) 
The Electromagnet (1824) 
Modern Rainwear (1830) 
The Lawn Mower (1830) 
The Computer (1835) 
Photography (on paper) (1838) 
The Postage Stamp (1840) 

The Bicycle (1840) 
The Glider (1853) 
The Refrigerator (1855) 
The Telegraph (Transatlantic cable) (1866) 
The Electric Light (1878) 
The Geiger Counter (1908) 
Stainless Steel (1913) 
The Decompression Chamber (1929) 
The Integrated Circuit (1952) 
The Hovercraft (1955) 
The CAT Scanner (1972) 
Test-Tube Babies (1978) 
Genetic Fingerprinting (1987) 
 
Note also Football, Tennis, Cricket, The Hearse,  
Christmas Cards and the Mini-Skirt ! 

Things that Britain gave to the World      
To raise the spirits in anticipation of the London Olympics,  

here’s a selection of inventions,  to make us proud to be British! 



NE odd jobs 
A fully insured, professional  

and reliable service 

� Garden maintenance     � Cleaning 

� Weeding, grass cutting  � Painting 
 

... as well as all those other little jobs 
you just never seem to get around to. 

Call:  Nicola Evered 

07947 072780  or  01453 844124 

DEB’S CELEBRATION CAKESDEB’S CELEBRATION CAKESDEB’S CELEBRATION CAKESDEB’S CELEBRATION CAKES    

Individually designed cakes for 
weddings and special occasions 

Workshops - have a go yourself  
and learn a new skill 

Please contact me to find out more,  
discuss ideas or see my work 

 

DEB PIDSLEY  01453 834394  
07890292125  

www.debscelebrationcakes.com 

FIREWOOD 
Dry seasoned hardwood logs,  

delivered cut and split to your  

requirements. 

We also sell kindling and coal.  

Lower Kilcott Farm 

Call Steve Thompson 

Home:  01454 232941 

Mob:  07974 194012 

The 4 Door Challenge 
Show Day -  

Saturday 25
th

 August 2012  

Start 11am at The Beaufort Arms 
Hawkesbury Upton  

It will soon be here, time to start training just to remind you. 

Start Door 1, The Beaufort Arms 

Door 2, St Mary’s Church 
Door 3, The Somerset Monument 

Door 4, The Fox Inn. Finish 

Anyone can take part walking or running take the Challenge. 

Application Form available in The Village Shop  
call or e-mail Carol Fowler 01454 238292 or kenfowlerbds@uwclub.net 

Team Name 

1 Cream Teas 

2 Beaufort Pingers 

3 Rats Pack 

4 Old Foxes 

5 Hornets  

6 Brats  

7 Spooners  

8 Winkers  

10 Hillbillies  

Hawkesbury Summer Skittles League 

Fixtures — August 2012 

July 30th     10 v 8 3 v 5 8:30 

  6 v 1 4 v 2     9:00 

August 6th   2 v 5 6 v 4   8:30 

  1 v 7     8 v 3 9:00 

August 13th   8 v 6   3 v 2 8:30 

  1 v 10   5 v 7   9:00 

August 20th     10 v 3   7:45 

    2 v 8   8:30 

  5 v 1  7 v 4  9:00 

 August 27th Bank 
Holiday 

  10 v 5   7:45 

 4 v 1 6 v 3 8 v 7 9:00 

HAWKESBURY CRICKET CLUB 

ROUNDERS FAMILY DAY  
AND EGG CATCHING 

both have been 
postponed due to this 
wonderful weather we 
are having!! 

We will be trying to 
reschedule both these 

events in the Autumn, with a bit of luck 
Summer Weather will be here then!! 

Dates may not be able 
to advertised in the 
Parish Mag so please 
look out in the shop, 
school, pubs for 
posters please, as I 
know you wouldn't 
want to miss these 
great events. 

Anne Weston 



Chartered Physiotherapist 
Diagnosis & treatment of muscle and joint problems. 

Help following fractures and falls.  

Stroke & MS rehabilitation & physical maintenance.  

Registered with Health Professions Council. 

              Sarah Ward MCSP SRP    

Contact:  01666 84019     Luckington, Wilts. 

Hawkesbury Cricket Club — August Fixtures 
Below are the fixtures for August. Why not pop along and watch either the Hawkesbury 1st XI or the  
Gentlemen of Hawkesbury in the beautiful surroundings of the cricket ground?  

Come along to support the boys and enjoy top quality cricket in your own village. 

Date Team Location Versus 

1st August Gentlemen of Hawkesbury Home Old Sodbury 

4th August 1st XI Home Slaughters 

5th August Gentlemen of Hawkesbury Away Stinchcombe Stragglers 

11th August 1st XI Away St Phillips North 

18th August 1st XI Home Wickwar 

19th August Gentlemen of Hawkesbury Home North Nibley 

25th August 1st XI Away Aston Ingham 

Summer Walk Saturday 11th August 2012 
Come and join us for another chance to enjoy the fabulous countryside around Hawkesbury.  This time 
we return to Lower Woods.  This is a walk of about 4 miles along the newly restored Littley Lower 
Trench alongside the Little Avon River and then through meadows with outstanding views, returning 
through the heart of Lower Woods Nature Reserve and along another less visited wooded stretch of the 
river. 

The walk is taking place on Saturday 11th August 2012.  If you want a lift to Lower Woods Lodge, please 
meet at the village hall car park at 10.00 am.  Alternatively you can meet us a Lower Woods Lodge car 
park itself at 10.15 am for a 10.30 am start.   

This walk can be muddy and there is one small stream crossing so wellingtons or walking boots are 
highly advised.  Dogs are welcome.  

If you would like to bring your own picnic, we can eat together after the walk and we will provide tea, 
coffee and squash.   

If you would like to receive email notification of future walks, please contact Jane Jones on 
rightsofwaygroup@hawkesburyupton.com or telephone 01454 238633. 



MADE TO MEASURE 
  
 
 
 

 
 
  

Charfield, Wotton-under-Edge 

CURTAINS & BLINDS 

CHOOSE IN THE COMFORT OF YOUR OWN HOME 

Large Selection of Fabrics 
Full range of blinds: Verticals, Venetians, Rollers, Velux Blinds 

Tracks & Poles – Customer’s Own Fabric Make Up 
Measuring & Fitting 

Call Grant on: 01453 521751, 07799 822691 or Email: gb_at_home@yahoo.co.uk 
For a no obligation quote 

A local service with 20 years experience 

JOHN DAY ENGINEERING 
 
 
 
 

All types of mowers serviced & repaired 
Free local collection & delivery 

 

All fabrication & wrought iron work undertaken 
Gates, fencing, lighting etc. 

Please tel: 01454 238365 or 07947 636308 

HAWKESBURY TE33IS CLUB 3EWS 
 

Murray Madness 
 

To celebrate Andy Murray getting to the Wimbledon Men’s Singles Final we are offering 

better than half price membership fees: 

 

Adults       £20 

Juniors/Senior Citizens/Students  £10 

Family      £30 

 

But HURRY offer ends AUGUST 31st 

 

League results: 
 

Hawkesbury Men are currently top of their league, 2 points ahead of Stoke Gifford with one match 

remaining. 

Hawkesbury Ladies are currently in 5th place with 2 matches remaining. 

 

Thank you to everyone for the continued use of the Honesty Box. 
 

HAWKESBURY TE33IS CLUB EVE3TS 
 

Come and join us on Sunday 12th August for a  
 

SUMMER DOUBLES TOURNAMENT & BBQ 

 

Starts @3pm 

13yrs + 

£1 entry 

 

No partner necessary – partners will be drawn on the day. 

We panic in a pew 

Live not on evil 

Never odd or even 

Pull up if I pull up 

 

A nut for a jar of tuna 

A Santa lived as a devil at NASA 

A Toyota 

Desserts, I stressed 

PalindromesPalindromesPalindromesPalindromes    



 

Empathy Clinic 
To book a session or for further information con-

tact Vicky Peirce: 

v.pierce@googlemail.com 

 www.cometolife.org  
Tel: 01454 238712 

 

Fully confidential sessions. 

Dog Harmony 
Dog/Puppy Training, Behavioural Problems 

Homevisits, Socialisation,  
Dog Walking Service 

Contact Je-An: 01454 238145 / 07540336508 
email: info@dogharmony.co 

www.dogharmony.co  

Hawkesbury & Horton W I 

President Barbara Harvey welcomed everyone to our July meeting, the last before the 

summer break, and thanked Judy for hosting the garden party. Barbara drew attention to 

several walks planned for the month, one of which will be in Bristol and be led by Mark 

Steeds. An occasion to learn lots about the city we didn’t know before! 

NFWI AGM:- delegate Betty said amazingly London was hot, even the Albert Hall! 

The Resolution: Employment of More Midwives” was passed by a vote of 5,939 in favour and 240 against. A 

campaign in support of this will now get underway. 

Guest speaker at the AGM, Lord Julian Fellowes, writer of Gosford Park and more recently of Downton Abbey 

said many of his characters were inspired by people he’s known.  Mrs O’Brien for example has many of his 

grandmother’s characteristics. He said many of the girls he writes about had been brought up for a world that 

changed dramatically with the First World War. Called upon to do jobs they’d never done before most  rose to 

the challenge. He said if you want to see how the Crawley girls deal with modern times at Downton Abbey, 

watch again in September. 

Our speaker for evening was John Clark who gave us a fascinating insight into treasure hunting. He said the 

technology for metal detecting didn’t change much until the 1960’s. Before that it was a cumbersome operation 

which entailed carrying the equipment in a very heavy rucksack. 

Current metal detectors now resembled a grass strimmer in appearance and are much lighter. They come 

complete with a small computer screen on the front and can detect different types of metal to a depth of eighteen 

inches. A number is then registered on the screen which serves as an identification of the type of metal 

underground. Identification of the metal can also be made through the registering of sound. This  more 

simplistic system involves about three different types of bleep. 

John got his technical training in REME. and metal detecting started a hobby. However now he also tests 

equipment for Mine Lab, an Australian Company, one of the forerunners in the field. 

John has worked on the Pilgrim Way in Northern Spain where he has unearthed many coins, and also in lakes in 

France. A lot of his finds are of archaeological importance and a hoard of Roman coins discovered in a wall 

have gone to a museum. 

We were thrilled to see a beautifully crafted Celtic ring which John had unearthed. It had small shards of 

emerald in it which he said proved it had been made about the time of the Norman Conquest. Apparently the 

Norman’s were first to bring emeralds into the country. 

Competition for “A Beachcombing Treasure” was won by Judy Wilkie with a Devil’s Claw fossil. 

Flower of the Month was won by Christine Gamlin with a penstemon. 

Surprisingly, many flowers have been resilient enough to withstand the challenging weather, and at least we 

haven’t had to water them!  

Diary Dates 

August - No Meeting 

4th September - In House Short Mat Bowls Evening. 

Visitors are always welcome at our meetings on the first Tuesday of the month, 7.30pm in the Village Hall. 

Betty Salthouse 01454 238410  



127
th

 Hawkesbury 

Horticultural Show 
 

 Saturday 25
th

 August 2012 

At the Village Hall and Recreation Field, Hawkesbury Upton 

 

 

Horticultural Produce and Crafts Marquee 
 

Entertainment in the arena - 

‘Zero Gravity’ Freestyle Mountain Bike Display 
Wild West action with ‘The Lawmen’ 

Hawkesbury ukulele group  

‘Compare the real meerkats.com’ 
(A friendly family of meerkats)  

 

Beer Tent ���� Stalls ���� Raffle ���� Pimms Tent ���� Archery 
Hog and Deer roast ���� Fairground rides ���� Carnival Parade 

 

Auction of produce at the end of the day - Auctioneer: Mr Nick Cragg 
  
 

Gates Open at 12.30pm   Carnival parade starts at 1.30pm 
 

(Please note earlier start to the carnival this year) 

Pay on the gate or buy pre-paid tickets from the Village Shop & the Post 
Office, Hawkesbury Upton.   

For information about stalls, tickets or entries tel: 01454 232910 
www.hawkesburyshow.org 



Sunday 26
th

 August - Entertainment in the Marquee 
 

  

Music from local Hawkesbury band  

 Sing-along to your favourite Wurzels songs with top tribute band –  

The Mangled Wurzels 

“Wurzels-flavoured, cider-fuelled, Scrumpy & Western music!” 
 

Dancing to ‘Pop of Ages’  
The ultimate party band 

 

Marquee will open at 6.30pm and the music will start at 7.00pm  

Bring your own chairs, food, drink, and table decor 

Marquee bar open all evening.  

PROPS BBQ – hot dogs and burgers 

ENTRANCE BY TICKET ONLY – All tickets to be presented at the marquee  

 Price £7.50 each    

(Children under 14 free – but must have a Child Ticket – of which a limited supply will be available ) 
 

Tickets will be available from Show Committee members: 

Keith Player—238463,  Vicky Rispin—232910,  Dick Blundell—238897,  Charene Winbow—232995 



The Sunday Crew 

It’s Sunday again so a crewin’ we are 

But where are we going is it near... is it far? 

The horses are flighty, the rider is stressed 

Is this really the way to spend God’s day of rest 

The truck is full up with horse food and drinks 

There are blankets and bottles and three kitchen sinks 

The dog is excited, for she’s part of the team 

Running and chasing and letting off steam 

Then Rachael pipes up ”Hey where are my crew?” 

Adam’s made coffee, Jane’s shovelling poo 

Poor Jane and poor Adam he’s doing his best 

He can’t tow the horse box, he’s not passed the test 

He’s fuelled the truck, Jane’s looked at the maps 

Adam’s made lunch, some ham salad wraps 

There’s scotch eggs and pork pie the coffee is hot 

He was gonna put beer in but thought... better not 

But still things aren’t right, oh NOW what can be wrong? 

It’s Charlie, he’s crapped in his box, what a pong 

The journeys are endless, to get to events 

I’ve stayed in bed this time, I’ve got more sense 

I’ll get the report from Jane Monday Morn 

When she comes into work with a bruise and a yawn 

How did it go I will ask... was it fun? 

Just make me a coffee and buy me a bun 

Yes it was great, but we were so stressed 

That we’ve come back to work for a jolly good rest  

Garden Projects undertaken 
Patios & Ponds built 

Interior & Exterior painting 
Tiling & Carpentry 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Barry Yuill  01454 238162 
Mobile: 0779 438 5352  

McTimoney Chiropractic 

Tolsey Surgery, Sherston 

 Treating back & neck pain,  

migraines, sports injuries & more 

 Emma Newby BSc MMCA 

01666 841 402 

www.mctimoneychiro.co.uk 

TV or Satellite Problems? 
 

Digital Switchover, Tuning,  

Cabling, Freeview, Freesat,  
Multiroom/Sky Eye, Internet TV 

 

Free estimates 
Friendly local service 

07710 794314 or 01454 238418 

Thank you! 
My husband and I would like to thank the Village for their support, 
good luck messages on the occasion of our wedding at St Mary's 
Church Hawkesbury on Mid Summers Day 21st June. 

In particular a big thank you to:  

Rev'd Alveen Thoresen 
Chipping Sodbury Hand Bells 
Organist - Rick Hewitt 
Church Wardens/Flowers - Linda Fairney & Mary Beresford 
Head Start Studios - Natasha & Alana Harding 
The Secret Studio - Jane & Ella  
Horse Handlers - Leah Tuck & Alice McGrory 
The Great Tythe Barn, Tetbury 
Crown Catering, Cirencester 
Photographer - Andrew Linnett 

Kindest regards 
Rachael & Adam Farley (nee Claridge) 

The poem below was written by Adam's best man Matt Timms about our life 
and my endurance horse riding. 

See if you can figure out what these seven words all have in common? 

1. Banana 

2. Dresser 

3. Grammar 

4. Potato 

Are you peeking or have you already given up? Give it another try....Look at each word carefully. You'll kick 

yourself when you discover the answer. No, it is not that they all have at least 2 double letters....  

Answer is below!  

In all of the words listed, if you take the first letter, place it at the end of the word, and then spell the word 

backwards, it will be the same word.  

5. Revive 

6. Uneven 

7. Assess 



CLASSES I3 HAWKESBURY  

VILLAGE HALL 

3IA IS A BLE3D OF MARTIAL ARTS, HEALI3G ARTS &  

DA3CE, PRACTICED TO SOUL STIRRI3G MUSIC FROM  

AROU3D THE WORLD. 

ALL ABILITIES, WOME3 & ME3, EVERYBODY WELCOME 

WHE3?  WED3ESDAYS  5 – 6 p.m. O3 A DROP I3 BASIS 

For more information, please contact Geri Timmins –  
01453 844766 or 07775 724888   gericoombe@gmail.com or  
look me up on www.nianow.com/gerinia 

Hawkesbury Diamond Jubilee CelebrationsI...Take II 

In no particular order-apologies if Iʼve missed anyone off the list— 
you know who you are, so Thank You! 
 
Kerri for donating the best decorated house prize , letting us have discount price  
for the crown competition prizes and for helping sell the mugs. 

Hawkesbury shop for selling the mugs. 

Craig for providing the tablecloths and napkins. 

Dave for magnificently running the egg catching. 

Nicki , Howard and team who organised the fun games and quiz. 

Wendy for the wellies. 

Mark and Beaufort Staff for putting on the Pub Quiz, Drew and Karen for the Pies and Jen and Tony for 
the Quiz. 

The Fox for joining in the festivities and putting on their Pizza/BBQ specials. 

Dave Cowie from Sirius for loaning us the tv, for delivering it from Birmingham and then not charging 
us! 

The Duke of Beaufort and Estate for organising The Beacon and letting us share it. 

To Mary for ʻraising a toastʼ to our Queen. 

To everyone who turned up to any of the events on offer we hope you enjoyed it-every single event 
(except the bar,) was free, and this was because of the generous donations from the following village 
organisations-The Parish Magazine, The W.I, The Writerʼs Group and The Buffs-Thank you very much. 

For any people moaning and groaning, that ʻit should have been this...ʼ, or ʻit would have been better 
this wayʼ....you are more than welcome to step forward and organise the next one! 

Louise 

Apologies to anyone who felt they should have had a mention following the Diamond Jubilee Celebrations (as detailed 
in the July issue) but didn’t. Page 2 of Louise’s thank-yous somehow got “lost in Cyberspace”, somewhere between 
Back Street and Sandpits! Please accept our sincere apologies and here is the intended second instalment… - Ed. 

For Sale 

SMALL WHITE WARDROBE 

Height 67" (170cm) 

Width 36" (92cm) 

Depth 18" (46cm) 

5 x shelves plus a 20"(51cm)  
Hanging rail. 

£25. Local delivery can be arranged  
if unable to collect. 

Moira Fozard 01454 238 281. 

FOR SALE 
 

CHICCO BABY CHAIR £8 

 
COT & MATTRESS  £12 

 
20 Birgage Road  238778 

 

To advertise your company or services  

in the Hawkesbury Parish News,  

email us at : 

parishnewsads@hawkesburyupton.com 

and reach a  

wide local audience. 



Garden makeovers. lawn cutting and Garden makeovers. lawn cutting and Garden makeovers. lawn cutting and Garden makeovers. lawn cutting and     
Maintenance,  Turfing, Patios, Ponds, Maintenance,  Turfing, Patios, Ponds, Maintenance,  Turfing, Patios, Ponds, Maintenance,  Turfing, Patios, Ponds,     
Water features, Decking, Hedge Cutting Water features, Decking, Hedge Cutting Water features, Decking, Hedge Cutting Water features, Decking, Hedge Cutting     
Fencing, All shrub work, Clearing, Fencing, All shrub work, Clearing, Fencing, All shrub work, Clearing, Fencing, All shrub work, Clearing,     

Driveways, & Planting. Driveways, & Planting. Driveways, & Planting. Driveways, & Planting.     
All aspects of garden work undertaken All aspects of garden work undertaken All aspects of garden work undertaken All aspects of garden work undertaken     

GardenGardenGardenGarden    

SolutionsSolutionsSolutionsSolutions    

John H WalkerJohn H WalkerJohn H WalkerJohn H Walker    

Taking new bookings Taking new bookings Taking new bookings Taking new bookings     

for the lawn mowing for the lawn mowing for the lawn mowing for the lawn mowing     

2012 season now. 2012 season now. 2012 season now. 2012 season now.     

Contract basis  or one off. Contract basis  or one off. Contract basis  or one off. Contract basis  or one off.     

Landscaping & garden maintenance Landscaping & garden maintenance Landscaping & garden maintenance Landscaping & garden maintenance     

Est. 1999Est. 1999Est. 1999Est. 1999    

Tel:          01454238865Tel:          01454238865Tel:          01454238865Tel:          01454238865    

Mobile:   07974933398Mobile:   07974933398Mobile:   07974933398Mobile:   07974933398    

Cheese & Wine 

Tasting Quiz 
 

Saturday 29
th

 September 

7.30pm for an 8pm start 

Hawkesbury Village Hall 
 

There will be five tasting rounds where each player will be served a sample 

of cheese and wine followed by questions on them. The evening will also 

have fun rounds all with a cheese and wine theme. This is the first time we 

have run this quiz and whether you are a connoisseur or just appreciate the 

odd glass hope you will come along and join us. We have some brilliant 

prizes to be won such as meals out and rounds of Golf. It will be another 

great Hawkesbury night out - get it in your diaries! 

 

 This is a fundraiser for After School Club. We are suggesting a  

donation of £7 per player and teams of about 4. Please use our giving site 

and we get to claim the gift aid back too! Just type in this link 

https://mydonate.bt.com/events/cheeseandwinetastingquiz/88330  

for more details call Kim on 238799 or  

email kjanderson1@hotmail.co.uk 
 

Registered Company Number 07217551 Registered Charity Number 1144048 Reistered  

Ofsted Number EY429151 



Hawkesbury Local History Society 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

Tales from the Woods 
 

No meetings for the society this month, but thought we’d give a progress report and issue a plea. Mike and 

I are well on the way to writing the second part of “A History of Lower Woods Nature Reserve”. This will 

be a very much larger volume than “Part I: The Names” and as such, is taking very much longer to write, 

with publication date still a long way ahead.  Utilising material from over 15 years research, the book will 

include all aspects of history and management of the woods: from Acts of Parliament to Assarts; 

Badminton to Bark (oak); Commons to Coppices; Domesday to Drowning (yes, the threat of!); Pershore to 

Paston; Romans to Royal Forests; Woodwards to Woodbanks, to mention but a few. The story of 

ownership of Lower Woods will include a detailed history of Horton, woodland life before the Dissolution, 

transfer of the woods to the Duke of Beaufort (which has resulted in the survival of an invaluable archive 

of management records) and the acquisition of the woods for a nature reserve by Gloucestershire Wildlife 

Trust in 1996. We have learned a lot about the activities in Lower Woods during WWII (not to mention the 

devastation caused by removal of huge amounts of timber for the war-effort) and have had the pleasure of 

meeting local people who worked in the woods during that time and later. 

Now for our plea: We should very much like to include a section focusing on your memories, anecdotes, 

experiences etc. of Lower Woods or anything you might have heard or been told about them by folk no 

longer with us. Perhaps we’ll call it “Jottings from the Woods” or “Tales of the Woods”? If you have any 

such ‘snippets’ (however small or apparently insignificant) please could you tell Barrie Hope (Pool Farm 

House) or send them to us by e-mail: mikemartin99@aol.com 

Photographs would be especially welcome! 

                                                    Jill Martin 



The Rat  
On the morning of  Saturday 14

th
 July a large dead rat was outside of 18 Highfields near to the alleyway. 10 

steps away from the dog waste bin.  On Sunday 15
th

 July I found it decomposing in my walled garden, number 

16.  Someone had taken the time to pick it up & give it a hefty throw into my garden.  As I have two children 

who play in this garden I am so disappointed that someone put our health at risk. 

 

Carol Powell 

Village Hall Recreation Field 
 

It would be appreciated if in future  dog-walkers could place their animals’ deposits into 

the large wheelie bin instead of the smaller bins as these are emptied manually and as 

I’m sure you will agree, it’s not a pleasant task even if the excrement is bagged up. 
 

Many thanks 

Dear Editor, 

When I was walking to school last week I didn`t see the dog poo and walked in it.  It was very smelly and 

my mum could not get it all off my shoe.  My friends did not want to stand next to me all day because 

they said I smelt. 

It was horrible when I sat down on the mat cross legged, I had to take off my shoe, but it left a mark on 

the floor. My teacher took the shoe and washed it, and cleaned the mat. 

My mum said she hoped that I washed my hands after touching the poo on the mat as dog poo carries 

some dangerous things which could make me poorly and maybe blind.  She said that if the teacher had 

not washed the mat and shoe, then all the pencils and toys I had touched would be  carrying the diseases 

as well. 

Please can all readers of the Mag. take note and clear up after their dogs.  

             (Contact details supplied) 

As a dog owner, I’m not only so disappointed to read the above letter, but was recently forced to clear up after 

someone else’s dog whilst gardening at the Cricket Club. Someone had allowed their dog to leave a very large 

deposit right in front of the clubhouse steps.  

It was obviously going to be tracked straight into the clubhouse if left where it was, so I felt obliged to bag it and 

bin it myself, before that happened. 

Please ensure that you have bags with you and, as the summer holidays are just starting, please ensure that 

children are carrying bags, if they are walking the dog over the next few weeks.     Ed. 

To advertise your 

company or services  

in the Hawkesbury  

Parish News, email us at  

parishnewsads@ 

hawkesburyupton.com 

and reach a wide  

local audience. 

JCM Shooting Supplies 

Shotgun Cartridges Now in Stock. 

Also - Clothing, Shooting Accessories  

& 

NEW Starter Kits! 

Visit: www.jcmsupplies.oxatis.com 

 E-mail: jcmsupplies@yahoo.co.uk 

Call: 07833 627 810 

 

Indian Head Massage 

& Reiki 
 

Relaxing and effective therapy for 

mind & body 
 

Relief from a variety of anxiety and 

stress related conditions 
 

 

Anne -  IIHHT FHT 

01454 238 108 



St Mary's Church News 

Churchwardens  Mrs Linda Fairney 238553 & Mrs Mary Davies 238657 
Keys for cleaners/flowers/church sitters please contact Mary Davies 238657 if possible  
the day before to arrange for collection.   

Our main news this month is to announce the appointment of the Revd Richard Thomson as the new Vicar of 
the Badminton benefice of churches.  He will be living in the new vicarage in Badminton with his wife and five 
children.  The formal recognition of his appointment will take place at his installation at a date to be confirmed 
(possibly 20th) in September, which will take place at St Mary’s, being the largest church in the benefice, and 
able to accommodate representatives from all the other parishes.  All Hawkesbury parishioners are very 
welcome to join us on this important occasion.  Watch this space for confirmation of the date 

While calling once again for volunteers to church sit during the summer months (August and September), I want 
to correct the information I gave in last month’s Parish News.  We shall open the church only in the afternoons 
of Saturday and Sunday, between 2pm and 4pm, so please do consider whether you might be able to offer one 
afternoon during these two months.  It is interesting to meet the people who visit the church, to tell them about 
its history, and the work we’ve recently done to maintain it, to which many village people contributed 

Dates for your diary 

15 August Feast of the Blessed Virgin Mary 
20 September Installation of the Revd Richard Thomson 

Jennifer Oldershaw 

“:Let us throw off everything that hinders and the sin that so easily entangles , and let us run with perseverance 
the race marked out for us.”   Hebrews  12 : 1 b 

TREE TRIMMERSTREE TRIMMERSTREE TRIMMERSTREE TRIMMERS    
PROFESSIONAL TREE SERVICES 

 

Our qualified and insured arborists undertake all 
aspects of tree, hedge and shrub work 

For a free, written quotation and advice please call 
01454 322823 

07905 578993 or 07854 258341 
Covering all of the Hawkesbury Parish area 

             SPA 
          PLUMBING SERVICES 

 Steve Duke 
 

23 The Buthay, Wickwar, S.Glos, GL12 8NW 

t: 01454 299993   m: 07881 555883 

Church Services in August 2012 
For St. Mary’s and the Methodist church 

Church Cleaners: Church Flowers: 
Linda Fairney  Barbara Rutley 
Hilary Rogers   

If you are unable to attend please telephone Linda Fairney:   01454 238553 
Should you wish to speak to Revd. Alveen call: 01666 890 548 

Date  Time Service Readers Readings Sidesmen 

Aug  5th 0945 am Morning Praise - Communion     S. Bishop 
            

Aug 12th           

  1000 am Methodist Church Sunday School       

      J. O'Brien   M. Davies 

        6 pm Evensong B. Stephens     

Aug  19th 0945 am Morning Praise     H. Rogers 
            

Aug. 26th 1000 am         

    Methodist Church Sunday School       

        6 pm   P. Setterfield     

    B.C.P  Communion G Morgan   A. Craig 

Sept 02nd 0945 am Morning Praise - Communion     J Oldershaw 
            

Sept 09th 1000 am Methodist Church Sunday School       

        6 pm Evensong Alex  White   H Rogers 

      J. Gardener     



ANTHONY HARCOURT 
 

OSTEOPATH & ACUPUNCTURIST 
 

No 3 Horse Street,  
Chipping Sodbury 

BS37 6DA  
 

Tel: 01454 326256 

Nick Cragg FRICS FNAEA 

01454 321339 

Specialist Property  
Sales Lettings Consultancy 
South Gloucestershire 

www.countryproperty.co.uk 

Friends of St Mary’s 
Forthcoming events for 2012 

August 25th – Show Day — Pimms Tent 

November 17th – The Gold Ball.  It’s never too early to book your table 
for this event.  Please ring Linda on 238553 whether you would like just 
a pair of tickets or to organise a table of ten guests. More details next 
month. 

Membership of the FOSM costs only £5 per annum for single  
or £7.50 joint. 

Life membership is £100 (£150 joint).  Contact treasurer Neil Fozard (238281) if you would like to join and 
help preserve our beautiful, historic church. 

Pauline Setterfield - 238307  

BRITISH EMPIRE MEDAL 

I would like to thank you all for your kind words of congratulation;  it has been a very special time for 

Gordon, James and myself. 

I asked if the presentation of the medal could be made at St Mary’s Church, as you know how dear this 

is to my heart. 

The Lord Lieutenant of Gloucester, Dame Janet Trotter DBE, has kindly agreed and will present  me 

with the medal. 

 

The date planned is Saturday 4
th

 August 2012 at 4pm and the service will be 

 

‘A celebration of Hawkesbury’ 
 

I hope it will highlight what a wonderful village we live in. 

 

I do hope as many people as possible will join us. 

 

May I publicly thank the people who made this award possible. 

 

After the service there will be time for light refreshments 

 

Mary Beresford   



THE METHODIST CHURCH 
BACK STREET,  HAWKESBURY UPTON 

† 
 

Services for August 2012  

Sunday August 5th       10.30am        Joining with Bethesda 

Sunday August 12th     10:00am        Mrs H Gray 

Sunday August 19th       9:45am        Morning Praise at St. Mary’s 

Sunday August 26th      10:00am       Mrs V Lamont 

Sunday Club will not be held in August due to holidays.    

(Apologies to Methodist Church goers – it seems that I inadvertently added another communion  
session to the services last month. I hope it did not cause too many problems- Vicky)  

DOLPHIN WATER SOFTENERS LIMITED 
Alderton 4, Priory Park, Priory Industrial Estate, 

London Road, Tetbury, Glos.  GL8 8HW 

■ Tablet Salt - £8.25 per 25kg bag 

■ Granular Salt - £8.25 per 25kg bag 

■ Block Salt (Harveys & Kinetico) - £4.70 per 2 x 4kg blocks 

Available for collection from 1-5pm Monday to Friday or 

delivery service available within a 10 mile radius of Tetbury 

FOR MORE DETAILS – Tel: 01666 500065   Fax: 01666 504911 

Email: ngjkind@btinternet.com 

PUMPKINS NURSERY 

Badminton and Tormarton 
Nursery care and pre-school education                     

                catering for children aged 1 – 5 years 
           Open all year 8am – 6pm 

Nursery Education Grant funded sessions available 
Forest School sessions run at both settings 

For more information or to request a prospectus  
contact Amanda Wallis on 01454 219400/218747  

Or visit our website: www.pumpkinsnursery.co.uk 

Birds, Lilies, And Me      
Therefore I say to you, do not worry about your life. —Luke 12:22   

In the episodes of an old television show, the veteran police lieutenant always said this to the young 
officers on their way out to the street for their day’s assignments:  

“Be careful out there!”  

It was both good advice and a word of compassion because he knew what could happen to them in 
the line of duty. 

Jesus gave His followers a similar warning, but in even stronger terms. 

Luke 11 ends ominously with these words:  

“The scribes and the Pharisees began to assail Him vehemently and to cross-examine Him about 
many things” (v.53).  

In the continuation of this account, Luke says that Jesus compassionately instructed His disciples to 
“beware” (12:1) but not to worry or be afraid (vv.4-7,22). 

Jesus was promising to guard, protect, and care for them as they went out into the world.  

He assured them that because He cared for simple things like birds and lilies, they could be certain 
that He would take care of His “little flock” of believers (vv.24-32). 

We cannot know the future.  

But we can know this:  

No matter what comes, we are under the loving, caring, watchful eye of our great Shepherd, who 
also happens to be the Son of God! 

I am moving on to pastures new, I am going to take up a ministry in the West Midlands, so this is my 
last Minister’s musing.  I hope some of the musings I have shared with you all, have been worth read-
ing; I now leave you all with the blessing of ‘God the Father, God the Son and God the Holy Spirit’ and 
wish you all the love of Christ Jesus in your lives.  

Rev Paul 
Methodist Minister  



BETHESDA CHAPEL 
 

PARK STREET, HAWKESBURY UPTON 
    

Services for the month of August 2012  
 

Sunday August 5th             10.30am        Rev Philip Hopes (C) 

Sunday August 12th           10.30am        Mr David Simpkins 

Sunday August 19th           10.30am     Rev Colin Halstead 

                                             6.00pm        A visit of friends from Stapleton Road 
                                                                 Congregational Church, Bristol 
                                                                 Speaker: Mrs Pam Dix 

Sunday August 26th           10.30am        Mr Brian Smith     

No Tuesday meetings in August  

Thursdays – A time of Prayer for Revival at 2.00pm      

A team of ‘Gideons’ were distributing Bibles in the schools in the Philippines.  On the last day, in the last 
school, in the last classroom, on entering they gave a Bible to the teacher.  They were invited to speak to 
the children and when they had finished speaking they gave each child a Bible.  They did not expect what 
was about to happen.  The young teacher named Paulo stood up and said to the children, with great 
passion in his voice – “We will treasure this book!” He continued –“Class, you must bring this book to class 
every day.  We will read it for 10 to 15 minutes every day”. He then looked the Gideon straight in the eye – “I 
promise you that we will read this book every day.”  During their visit to the Philippines, 1,630,23 copies of 
God’s word were distributed. 

In the Bible, Timothy writes – “All scripture is inspired by God and is useful to teach us what is true and 
make us realise what is wrong with our lives.  It corrects us when we are wrong and teaches us to do what 
is right” 2 Timothy 3 v.16 NLT.  Please pray that our schools would be excited when the children are offered 
Bibles.  

M. C. Coates [Chapel Secretary] 

Buskins Shoe ShopBuskins Shoe ShopBuskins Shoe ShopBuskins Shoe Shop    
NailsworthNailsworthNailsworthNailsworth    

• Ladies shoes 
• Mens shoes 
• Bags & purses 

Tel: 01453 836836 
www.buskins.co.uk  

TRADITIONAL STONEWORK  

& POINTING SPECIALIST 
 

• Dry Stone Walling 

• Brickwork & Blockwork 

• Block Paving 

• General Building 

• Stone Tiling 

STEVE GREEN  

01454 238454 (after 5pm) 
Mobile: 07813 245550 

♠ ♥   BRIDGE   ♦ ♣ 
• Do you want to learn how to play this most 

stimulating and social of card games?  Or do you 
already know the basics, but want to improve? 

• I will be giving lessons this autumn, at both levels.  

My courses are designed for anybody who wants to 

have fun, learn an enjoyable hobby and make new 

friends. 

• Come on your own or with a friend, you'll be 

assured of a warm welcome. 

• For details: contact Ian Cooke 

 – 01666 890261 

 – ianjcooke@hotmail.com 

Thank You and Farewell 
 

On behalf of the Parish News 
team and our readers, we’d like 

to thank Rev Paul, Methodist 
Minister, for all his contributions 
over the last few years.  

We wish him luck, happiness and 

success in his new ministry. We 
shall now look forward to 
welcoming our new Methodist 

Minister very soon. 



Prometheus, Cert 15, 124 mins. 
A team of explorers discover a clue to the origins of mankind on Earth, leading them on a journey to the darkest 
corners of the universe. There, they must fight a terrifying battle to save the future of the human race.  

Sunday, 29th July 19:45  Thursday, 2nd August 19:45 

The Angels’ Share, Cert 15, 100 mins. 
While doing community service, Glaswegian young offender Robbie (Paul Brannigan) is mentored by a whisky-
loving social worker (John Henshaw) and discovers he has a nose for fine malts. Worried that he is trapped in a 
cycle of poverty and violence, Robbie sees a way to make a fortune with a whisky-related crime.  

Saturday, 28th July 19:45  Thursday, 2nd August 14:00 

Friday, 3rd August 19:45  

Men In Black III 3D, Cert PG, 106 mins. 
When Agent K (Tommy Lee Jones) is killed by a time travelling alien gangster, Agent J (Will Smith) is forced to go 
back in time to try to save Agent K’s younger self (Josh Brolin).  

Saturday 28 July 4:30pm Sunday 29 July 2:00pm 

Tuesday 31 July 7:45pm Saturday 04 August 7:45pm 

Fast Girls, Cert 12A, 91 mins. 
Can four young girls from very different backgrounds overcome their animosity towards each other and win the 
World  Championship relay for Team GB? On-topic feelgood movie starring Lenora Crichlow, Lily James and Noel 
Clarke.   

Saturday 28 July 7:45pm Wednesday 01 August 2:00pm 7:45pm 

Tuesday 07 August 7:45pm Thursday 09 August 2:00pm   &   7:45pm 

Ice Age: Continental Drift (2D), Cert U, 92 mins . 
Manny, Diego, and Sid embark upon another adventure after their continent is set adrift. Using an iceberg as a 
ship, they  encounter sea creatures and battle pirates as they explore a new world.    

Wednesday, 8th August  14:00 Sunday, 12th August  14:00 

Wednesday, 15th August  14:00 Sunday, 19th August  14:00 

Your Sister’s Sister, Cert 15, 90 mins. 
Struggling with his brother’s death, Jack (Mark Duplass) stays in his best friend Iris’s (Emily Blunt) cabin where he 
enjoys  a drunken interlude with Iris' sister Hannah (Rosemarie Dewitt). When Iris arrives unexpectedly the next 
morning, things  start to get very complicated.  

Wednesday, 8th August  20:45 Saturday, 11th August  16:30 

Tuesday, 14th August  19:45  Thursday, 16th August  14:00    19:45 

Saturday, 18th August  19:45  Wednesday, 22nd August  20:45 

The Hunter, Cert 15, 101 mins . 
Martin David (Willem Dafoe) is commissioned by a dodgy biotech corporation to hunt down the last Tasmanian 
tiger, believed by most to be extinct. Lodging with a family whose father is missing, David also ends up caught in 
an environmental crossfire and with a tracker (Sam Neill) who seems to have it in for him.     

Saturday, 11th August  19:45  Wednesday, 15th August  20:45 

Sunday, 19th August  19:45  Thursday, 23rd August  19:45 

Saturday, 25th August  19:45  Tuesday, 28th August  19:45 

Coming Soon: 
Olympic Games Opening Ceremony  - LIVE, Friday 27th July 7.30pm 

Seeking a Friend for the End of the World, Cert 15, 101 mins – 17 August  

Wotton Electric Picture House   
18A Market Street, Wotton-Under-Edge, Glos, GL12 7AE 
01453 844601 - general enquiries  
                          (during opening hours) 
01453 844401 - 24 hour recorded message 

Find us on  Facebook - Electric Picture House 
Follow us on Twitter - @WottonCinema 

Information is correct at time of going to press. 
Please call for the latest details. 

Offering you the latest in digital widescreen technology with XpanD 3D.  
Sit back, relax and enjoy the film in the comfort of luxury seating and surround sound.  

Run for the community by the community 



25 to 27 August 2012 
A new format for the 2011 event will see 
a focus on fun, with an exciting line-up 

of events, music, food, crafts and family 
activities; all chosen to highlight and 

celebrate the many roles trees play in 

our lives. 
The festival will include big wood carving among many 

other new attractions to celebrate the UN International 
Year of Forests. 

This year, Tree Aid are taking a step back from the 

Festival of the Tree to focus on their other fundraising 
ventures, so the event’s main beneficiary will be 

Westonbirt's own charity, the Friends of Westonbirt 
Arboretum. 

Westonbirt, the National Arboretum, nr Tetbury (01666) 
880220 

www.forestry.gov.uk/westonbirt. 

Westonbirt School  
House & Gardens 

The House and Gardens will be open on  
Sunday 5 August and 23 September from 11-
4pm. Entrance for both House & Garden is £7. 

We are offering guided tours of the House and will 
be guiding with a maximum of 20 visitors per 
tour.  You can wander at leisure around the 
stunning gardens, including Italian gardens and 
Camellia House and enjoy the peaceful pleasure 
gardens, all run by the Holfords of Westonbirt 
Trust.  
We look forward to welcoming you to see this gem 
of English history, hearing about it's place in our 
local area and finding out about the relation 
between the House and the National 
Arboretum.  No need to book, we welcome all ages 
and are happy to host dogs on leads! 

Sodbury Jazz Festival  

28-30 September 2012  

Tickets are now available for the three headline concerts: 

Acker Bilk and his Paramount Jazz Band 
 Friday 28 September - Town Hall - 7.30pm 
Tickets: £18.50 

Jacqui Dankworth 
Saturday 29 September - Town Hall - 8.30pm 
Tickets:£16.50 

Terry Lightfoot's Select Six 
Sunday 30 September - Town Hall - 3pm  
Tickets: £14.50 

Tickets can be purchased at the Tourist Information Centre  
in Chipping Sodbury. Alternatively please send a cheque 

payable to 'Chipping Sodbury Chamber of Commerce' 
64 Rounceval Street, Chipping Sodbury, BS37 6AR  

What’s on at Westonbirt 

Chair Making Course — Mon 6 - Sat 11 Aug 

Make your own chair from freshly felled or 'green' 
timber over the course of six days. Working in the 
beautiful Silk Wood Barn under the tuition of three 
skilled chair makers, participants learn to use a 
pole lathe and hand tools to make their own ele-
gant and strong chair.  Cost - £275 
Booking essential. Call Paul Hayden on 01373 
836051 or visit www.greenwoodcourses.co.uk. 

Family event    Summer Secrets  
Tues 7 - Thurs 9 Aug    10:30 - 4:30pm 
Join us as we delve deep in the undergrowth to 
find the hidden secrets of summer.  
Free after admission. 

Guided tour    Himalayan Beauties 

Sat 11 Aug     11am - 1pm 
Discover the remarkable plants from this botani-
cally rich region and the people that risked every-
thing to bring them here. 
Book in advance on 01666 880220. Free after 
admission. 

Westonbirt wood sales 
Sat 11 – Sun 12 Aug     10am-1pm 
Proceeds go to the Friends of Westonbirt Arbore-
tum, so cash or cheques only please. Follow signs 
from the car park on arrival. 
Call 01666 880220 or woodsales@fowa.org.uk 

Chair Making Course 

Mon 13 - Sat 18 August 
Make your own chair from freshly felled or 'green' 
timber over the course of six days. Working in the 
beautiful Silk Wood Barn under the tuition of three 
skilled chair makers, participants learn to use a 
pole lathe and hand tools to make their own ele-
gant and strong chair.  Cost - £275 
Booking essential. Call Paul Hayden on 01373 
836051 or visit www.greenwoodcourses.co.uk. 

Guided tour — Tuesday wildflower walks 
14 August    10.30am -12.30pm 
Discover a succession of wildflowers through the 
season.  Book in advance on 01666 880220. 
Free after admission. 

Family event — Arboretum art attack! 
Tues 14 - Thurs 16 August    10:30am - 4:30pm 
Explore the artistic origins of Westonbirt and dis-
cover how we use trees instead of paint.  
Free after admission. 

Guided tour — Where did we find that? 

Sat 18 August    11am - 1pm 
A walk through time exploring a few of our trees – 
from natives to new introductions. 
Book in advance on 01666 880220. Free after 
admission. 

Family event — Plant Hunters' academy 

Wed 22 - Mon 27 August    10:30am - 4:30pm 
Take a trip around the world as an intrepid plant 
hunter. This event continues into Treefest (25 - 27 
August).   Free after admission.   



District Councillor Report 
 
PLANNING 
The South Gloucestershire Council Core Strategy 
The Examination in Public is currently taking place; this is where the areas for development in South 
Gloucestershire are debated – round table style – with the Planning Inspector.  You are able to look at 
helpful updates and reports of the days discussions on www.southglos.gov.uk  from the link on the front 
page.  
 

I hope to organise a meeting for those interested in Neighbourhood Planning in the ward later in 
September. If you are interested please let me know. 
 

HOSPITALS & HEALTH 
A review of Bristol Hospital services (UH Bristol & NBT, Southmead & Frenchay) is currently taking 
place, this is investigating on how the hospitals in the area can work together to provide improved 
services for people; an announcement expected at end of July  
 

The responsibility of Public Health is returning to the Local Authority.  This will include health promotion, 
improvement and protection.  The Local Authority has been promoting health walking, exercise on 
prescription and smoking cessation for many years, but this will now include many other health areas, 
including developing the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment – looking at the health needs of our area.   
The final report on the Winterbourne View Hospital is to be published in early August. 
 

TRANSPORT 
Government investment in transport 
The West of England (former Avon area) was awarded £24mllion to work with employers, schools, 
colleges and universities to encourage people to try a different way of getting about. £9m is to be spent 
directly in South Gloucestershire, looking at improving public transport routes to work and school, 
targeting those who are moving house, starting work or college. 
 

YOUR VIEWS ON YATE 
For those interested there is a consultation on Yate Shopping Centre – put your views forward through 
the South Gloucestershire Council website. 
 

BROADBAND UPDATE 
Secrecy shrouds the procurement for a faster (& hopefully more reliable) Broadband for our area.  Two 
telecom companies have been given the green light to compete for the project. The broadband project 
is being led by Wiltshire Council; South Gloucestershire Council is investing £2.2m in the district’s 
broadband provision alongside the £710,000 of government funding. 
 

CONSULTATION ON REGISTRATION SERVICES 
The Council is currently consulting on the Registration Services (Births, Deaths & Marriages).  You can 
currently register these at Poole Court, Yate, however the proposal is to cut this local service.  You may 
wish to comment on this, and can do via the www.southglos.gov.uk – following the Your Say title. 
 
Please don’t hesitate to get in touch if you need any further information or help. 
Cllr Sue Hope 
 
01454 238673  07860 239600  sue.hope@southglos.gov.uk 

                                       ...punctuality, pride, courtesy, and quality all come as standard... 

 

•  Range and AGA specialist 

•  Ovens and hobs 

•  Extractor hoods 

•  Traditional stoves 

•  Microwave ovens the UK’s favourite oven cleaning specialists 

             LET US HELP 

       call Clive Wallace on 

             0800 140 9800 

             07825 709 354 

I look forward to hearing from you  

          www.ovenu.co.uk 

     Ovenu (South Cotswolds) 

THE BEAUFORT  

BUREAU 
OFFICE SERVICES FOR YOU 

Photocopying : faxing : scanning : 
computer training : design : 

programmes : leaflets : tickets  
and much more  

CONTACT 

01454 238411/417/174 



Hawkesbury Parish Council 

During the meeting the following Applications was discussed:  

Planning decisions received: 

Down to Earth 

Tree Care Ltd 
  

Full tree surgery (including rope and harness work) 
garden maintenance services 

  

Call Graham Chamberlain for free advice or quotation. 
Tel: 0778 606 4803 or 01454 294520 

NPTC qualified and insured practitioners 

 

 
For help with: 

• Windows 98, Me, 2000, XP, 
Vista and 7 

• The Internet, Wireless Router 
Setup 

• Hardware Upgrades and 
Repairs 

• PCs custom built to order 

No problem too small or too large! 

Contact: Lloyd Buckingham 

Tel: 07940 155064  
or   01454 260504  
Email: lb_cs@hotmail.com 

 

LB Computer Services 

YOUR LOCAL, LOW COST, 
 HOME COMPUTER REPAIRER 

HOME COMPUTER PLAYING UP? 

NEED SOME HELP?  DON’T DESPAIR! 

 LB 
CS 

PK12/1944/F Severnview Farm 

Chase Lane 

Inglestone Common 

Badminton,  

South Glos 

Erection of two storey side 

extension to provide additional 

living accommodation 

The Parish Council 
supports the application - 
No objection 
  

App. No. Address Description Comments 

PK12/0863/TCA The Vicarage High 
Street Hawkesbury 
Upton Badminton 
  

Works to 8 lime trees to remove 
Epicormic Growth from the main 
stem (max diameter 25mm) 
situated within the Hawkesbury 
Upton Conservation Area 

The Council does not propose to 
serve a Tree Preservation Order 
at this time.  The Council has No 
Objection to the works as 
specified in the submitted details. 

PK12/0380/F 2 Fox Close 
Hawkesbury Upton 
Badminton South 
Glos 

Installation of ground mounted 
solar panels 

Permit –subject to conditions 

PK12/0924/F Land at France Lane 
Hawkesbury Upton 

Erection of agricultural storage 
building 

Permit – subject to conditions 

PK12/0926/F Winfield  
High Street 
Hawkesbury Upton 
  

Creation of hardstanding and 
new vehicle access from High 
Street (resubmission of 
PK11/3623/F). 

Permit – subject to conditions 

PK12/1587/PNA Hobbs Acre  
Back Lane 
Hawkesbury Upton 
  

Prior notification of the intention 
to erect an agricultural building 
for the storage of machinery and 
straw 

This application has been 
accessed “prior approval is not 
required for the proposed 
development”. 

PK12/1031/F Land at Sandpits 
Lane Hawkesbury 
Upton Badminton 

Change of use of land from 
agricultural to land for the 
keeping of horses.  Erection of 
2no. stable blocks 

PERMIT-subject to conditions 

Withdrawn applications: 

PK12/1579/CA The Retreat  
France Lane Hawkesbury Upton 

Demolition of approximately 3 metre length wall 
and reduction in height of wall to 900m 
  

PK12/1575/F The Retreat France Lane 
Hawkesbury Upton 

Erection of 1no. detached dwelling and detached 
garage/workshop with access and associated 
works. 



Hawkesbury Parish Council (continued) 
 

Parish Council Meeting 

The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 3
rd

 September 2012 in the upstairs meeting room in the 

Village Hall at 7.30pm.  Please note if any planning applications are received and need reviewing or any urgent 

matters arises before this date the Parish Clerk will arrange an additional meeting. . 

Contact details for Hawkesbury Parish Council via: 

Hazel Jones 
Parish Clerk 
2 Fox Close 
Hawkesbury Upton 
GL9 1EQ 
parishcouncil@hawkesburyupton.com 



Ciaran Ainsworth 01454 238052 Raising money to take part in World Challenge, so anything con-
sidered: pet sitting, baby sitting, lawn mowing, car washing. 

Caroline Carnegie 60 Highfields 
01454 238918 

14yrs old. Available for dog walking and babysitting. 

Charlotte Carnegie 60 Highfields  
01454 238918 

20yrs old. Available for baby sitting, dog walking and pet minding. 

Katie Munro  01454 238 174 I am a 16 year old experienced babysitter (references can be 
supplied).  I am reliable and trustworthy and love working with 
young children.  I am available most evenings and weekends 
term times and at all times during the school holidays. 

Libby Musty 01454 238118 I am 15 years old. I am an experienced babysitter and 
pet-sitter and am available during weekends (in term time) and 
most days during the holidays. 

Cerys Bradley  01454 238761  19yr old, experienced babysitter available all day and/or evening 
for child minding or mathematics tutoring ( up to and including 
GCSE level ). 

Babysitting, Dog Walking  
and Pet Sitting 

MIND & BODY MATTERS 

 PILATES      Monday       7.30pm Didmarton Village Hall 

         Wednesday 7.15pm Westonbirt Leisure centre  

         CIRCUIT TRAINING    Monday  8.30pm Didmarton Village Hall  

         LBT (legs,bums,tums)    Wednesday 9.00am Didmarton Village Hall  

For more information regarding classes Personal Training, Weight 

Management or Massage please email or give me a call.  

TOGETHER WE CAN MAKE A DIFFERENCE 

Contact Ruth Carnaby – 01454 238733 

Email  ruth@bodymatters1.co.uk    www.mindandbodymatters.net 

CLINICAL AROMATHERAPY  
A holistic and natural approach to wellbeing 

Natural therapeutic treatments to treat chronic and acute conditions, 
restore wellbeing and vitality, and optimise our natural healing 

processes and immunity. 

Take time for yourself to de-stress from a busy and demanding 
lifestyle, regain vitality and enthusiasm for your wellbeing.  Or explore 
how clinical aromatherapy can be naturally effective in the treatment 

of acute and long term debilitating health conditions.  

Mary Chancellor LDCA, MIFPA   Tel: 0759 200 6440     

E:  mary@laluna-aromatherapy.com    WWW.laluna-aromatherapy.com 

DEFINED WILLS & TRUSTS  
Tom Fowler - Professional Will Writer, Lasting Power of Attorney, Living Will, Severance of 

Tenancy, Funeral Plans, IHT Plan (Inheritance Tax Planning), Property Trust and Attestation Service. 

Office 01454 300252 - Mobile 07792 582445 

Lasting Power of Attorney 

Why do you need power of attorney? Everyone knows you should write a will to make 

sure your loved ones are provided for when you die, but what happens if you are left 

mentally unable to make decisions because of accident or illness?  if you haven't got 

power of attorney specifying who can look after your affairs you'll have to go through the 

Court of Protection. The court was set up to protect the assets of vulnerable people. 

Did you know that even joint bank or building society accounts can be frozen if one of 

the account holders lacks capacity and there is no LPA in place. 



August Sudoku   Neil Fozard  
 

For the uninitiated:-  
to solve the puzzle, each row, column and 3x3 box must contain each of the numbers 1 to 9.  

             EASY !!                 NOT SO EASY !! 

                      

 Answers to the July quizzes:-   

               ‘Easy’ 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   ‘Not so Easy’ 
                               

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Buying cartridges for your printer?? 

For the cheapest on the Web, try 

www.cartridgeking.eu 

Postage free on orders over £10 

Once you have registered as a customer  
and placed your order,  

type 19281 in the Discount box  
to obtain another 75p off. 

EAST & SO3S 
Established over 100 years 

PLUMBING AND HEATING ENGINEERS 

CORGI REGISTERED GAS INSTALLERS 

MEMBER FEDERATION OF SMALL BUSINESSES 
 

‘ASHDENE’, HIGH STREET, HAWKESBURY UPTON 
Tel/Fax: 01454 238353 

Mobiles: (07973) 359776 / 441692 / 503149 

Coombe Farm LogsCoombe Farm LogsCoombe Farm LogsCoombe Farm Logs    
in 1m3 bags (dumpy bags) 

Dry, seasoned hardwood logs 

Free delivery 

£50 per bag — 2 for £95 

Call Tom Cole 

Mobile: 07970911412 

Home: 01454 238 896 

Baby Sitting & Pet Care 

 
Fund raising for... 

 

 

Going on holiday? Need a night out? 
Then, no need to worry..  

I am responsible, reliable and have 
experience of looking after young 
children and caring for pets whilst 

you are away.  
I am available at weekends and 

some weekdays. 

Call Libby on 01454 238118  
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Hawkesbury Contact List 
Group Contact Phone Website Email 

1st Hawkesbury  

Upton Guides 
Louise Roberts 

Jane Bleaken 
238628 

232993 

  louise.roberts622@btinternet.com 

After School Club Louisa Tooker or 
Kim Anderson 

238629 or 
07527224741 

  hawkesburyasc@hotmail.co.uk 
  

Badminton Club Roy Townsend 238397    roy.townsend3@btinternet.com  

Bethesda Chapel Mervyn Coates 01453 843771     

Brownies Liz Howard 238417   lizhowardconsult@aol.com 

Chipping Sodbury 

Police Station 
  

PC Mike Hart (voicemail) 
0845 4567000 

0117 945 5942 

  michael.hart@avonandsomerset 

police.co.uk 

County Councillor Sue Hope 238673   sue.hope@southglos.gov.uk 

Cricket Club Martin Gardener 238526 www.hawkesburycricket 

club.co.uk 
martin.gardener@cemex.com 

District Councillor Sue Hope 238673  sue.hope@southglos.gov.uk 

Evergreens Mandy Clarke 01454 261436     

Friends of St Mary’s Pauline Setterfield 238307   pleensetterfield@hotmail.com 

Gardening Club Terry Truebody 238364 www.hawkesbury-

gardening-club.org.uk 
terry_truebody@bigfoot.com 

Hall Booking Secretary/ 

Village Calendar  

Booking Secretary 

Lorraine Rutter 07770 691024 www.village-hall.org 

www.hawkesburyupton. 

com 

bookings@village-hall.org 

calendar@hawkesburyupton.com 

Hawkesbury  

Horticultural Show 
Keith Player (Chairman) 

 

Karen Hasted (Vice Chairman) 

Vicky Rispin (Secretary) 

238463 

0796 331 8585 

238262 

232910 

www.hawkesburyshow. 

org 
keithjosieplayer@hotmail.co.uk  

 
karen.hasted@lineone.net 
vicky@the-hollies.co.uk 

Hawkesbury Primary 

School 
Louise Lewis (Head) 238629 www.hawkesburyschool. 

ik.org 
hawkesburyuptonprimary. 

school@southglos.gov.uk 

Hawkesbury PTA Becki Spokes 238841  

07503 097554  

http://www.hawkesbury 

primaryschoolpta.com 

debbiehawkesbury@googlemail.com 

Hawkesbury Stallions 

Football Club 
Simon Warren 01454 238070 

07800844935 

www.hawkesburystallions.

co.uk  

simonwarren@talktalk.net  

Hawkesbury Upton 

Recycling Group 
Neil Bennett 07914 908211   peterandpatsherry@tiscali.co.uk 

Hawkesbury  

Volunteer Transport 
Trip Coordinators: (to arrange 

transport to medical appts.) 

General Enquiries: 

0797 206 5665 
 

0797 206 5496 

   

 

alan_shewry@msn.com 

Local History Society Barrie Hope 238673   hope.poolfarm@btinternet.com 

Methodist Church 

Schoolroom: 
Mrs Moira Coates 238479     

Methodist Church:  Rev. Paul Edwards  312439   paul@revpaul.co.uk 

Neighbourhood Watch Chris Rispin 232910   chris@the-hollies.co.uk 

Parish Council Hazel Bleaken 299227    hazel.bleaken@gmail.com  

Parish News Vicky Rispin  (copy/subs) 

Fiona Rowe (copy) 

Jill Bendeaux (ads) 

232910 

 

 www.hawkesburyupton. 

com/parish_news.html 
parishnewssubs@hawkesburyupton.com 

parishnews@hawkesburyupton.com 

parishnewsads@hawkesburyupton.com 

Pre-School and  

Toddlers 
Sarah Green 07989 484 774 www.hawkesbury 

preschool.org.uk 
enquiries@hawkesburypreschool. 

org.uk 

Rainbows Louise Roberts 238628   louise.roberts622@btinternet.com 

RAOB (Buffs) Iain Rae (Treasurer) 

Peter Webb (Secretary) 
238702 

294916 

  iainrae@uwclub.net 

susan.peter@uwclub.net  

Royal British Legion Sam Allen 238417   howrdallen@aol.com 

Senior Citizen's Fund Sam Allen 238417   howrdallen@aol.com 

St Mary's Church Linda Fairney  01454 238 553    william@fairney.wanadoo.co.uk  

Tennis Club Howard Bradley  www.hawkesburytennis.

org.uk 
howardb@dexam.co.uk  

Theatre Group Jenny Harris 238411   harris@backst.freeserve.co.uk 

WI Gill Truebody 238364 www.hawkesburyand 

hortonwi.org.uk  
terry_truebody@bigfoot.com 

Youth Group Kath Harkness 238717   kathrynharkness@btinternet.com 

We do our best to keep the contact list up-to-date. Any changes should be sent to parishnews@hawkesburyupton.com.  


